MINUTES

SAVANNAH STATE UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

February 2, 2010

Members present: Yarbrough, Wyatt, Jordan, Reddick, Schroeder, Gardner-Martin, Johnson, Choi, Metts, Jahmani, Jones, Marriott, Pride, Maynor, Hardy, Morgan, Stone Stanton, Oh, Park, Chambers, Ide, Kalantari, Spicer
Guests present: Flythe, Jolley, Brown, Fayoyin, Myers, Rinelli, Silberg, Crawford, Wright, Watson, Hales, Trice

I. The meeting was called to order at 4:07.

II. The agenda was approved.

III. The minutes from the January meeting were approved.

IV. Parking Issues: In response to a question about the shortage of spaces for handicapped students, Mr. Brown said that handicapped spaces are allotted as a percentage specified by law, but that if there is a shortage, the issue can be addressed.  In response to a question about crosswalks, he replied that they are not under his authority, but that plant operations might be able to do something.  In response to a question about the size of parking spaces, he said that spaces are of standard size.  In response to a question about why only one faculty member is on the parking committee, he said that he is not responsible for the committee structure, and that he would gladly have more faculty members on the committee.  In response to a question about students writing parking citations, he said that students are hired by auxiliary services, and that campus security personnel also enforce parking regulations.  In response to a suggestion to provide fifteen-minute spaces on the circle by Hill Hall for faculty who need to conduct business there, he explained that parking is not allowed around the circle during the day to allow emergency vehicles room to maneuver if needed, that all parking lots have some faculty spaces (including behind Hill Hall), and that there is a plan to have 30-minute spaces by the bookstore and post office.

V. Infrastructure Improvements: Mr. Flythe provided updates on a number of projects:   (1) The administration is trying to have $2.6 million placed back into the budget for a new Marine Science building.  (2) Phase 1 of the renovation of Camilla-Hubert Hall, providing a new roof, gutting the interior, and providing asbestos abatement, should be complete by May 1. (3) The new fence around the west entrance to campus should be completed by the end of March, followed by landscaping.  The fence is primarily for added security, but should also enhance the image of the university. (4) The new student union facility is being planned and work might begin by July.  It should add to SSU’s competitive advantage by providing convenient facilities for dining and purchasing necessities near student housing. (5) Stadium renovations will create a better image for a highly visible building on campus, but the stadium will be offline for about a year starting in July.  Consequently, SSU will have only two home games next year and they will be at Memorial Stadium, including a late homecoming on November 13.  (6) Site preparation for the new diner will begin soon.  It will be more convenient for students and will be needed as student population increases. (7) A retention pond is planned near the Physical Plant building.

In response to questions, Mr. Flythe explained that Public Safety will move to the first floor of Hubert Hall and that a new Science Technology building is high on the priority list.  He recognizes the need for improved facilities for Marine Science, and plans are undetermined for the use of Camilla-Hubert when renovations are completed, but that Faculty Affairs will determine its use.

VI. Athletics: Mr. Flythe explained that the decision to move to Division I was made by the previous administration, and since then we have moved off NCAA probation status and become certified as a Division I program.  The third step is to join a conference, which would reduce the need to travel long distances, especially for the men’s basketball team.  In response to a question about the possibility of returning to Division II, Mr. Flythe said that students should have a right to the benefits they would have at UGA or Georgia Tech, and that we will remain in Division I until the administration decides otherwise.

VII. Financial Status:  Mr. Jolley explained that in response to 22% budget reductions in the past two years, we have had furloughs and tuition increases, but so far have not had to incur layoffs.  We should be able to add faculty where needed.  He demonstrated that a state report indicates upcoming reductions of 8.2%.  He hopes that we have hit the bottom of the budget crisis.

He explained that the new diner will be funded through bonds used for student housing.  It will provide diner-style convenience with 75 parking spaces.  The new student center will be funded with student fees and will include a food court, a coffee shop, and a convenience store.

VIII. Summer Classes: Dr. Wyatt distributed copies of summer contract forms, and explained that we need to submit advance two-year schedules to the Board of Regents.  In response to a question about the possibility of offering upper-level classes in summer sessions, she explained that we need to maximize student enrollment in summer school classes, so the emphasis is on lower-level classes.  With proper advising and scheduling, students should not have to take summer classes.  Advisors should better monitor the progress of students.

IX. Evaluation Report: Dr. Gardner-Martin explained that a consultant has been invited to provide guidance for evaluations by students and of faculty members and administrators by helping with both the protocol and the instruments for evaluation.  The consultant could come on Feb. 12 or Feb. 26 and stay through the weekend and offer workshops, classroom visitations, and follow-up.  The consultant would be willing to work with the budget available.

X. Executive Committee Composition: Dr. Ide raised a question concerning the inclusion of others in meetings of the Executive Committee, citing the Bylaws, which specify that the Executive Committee should be comprised of the five elected officers.  Others should attend only as guests.  Dr. Reddick replied that in previous administrations, it became customary to invite the President and VPAA.  Dr. Myers added that the Senate voted last year to add the chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee as a non-voting member.  Dr. Jordan suggested tabling the issue for review, as a quorum was no longer present for action on the matter.

XI. Committees: Dr. Ide reported that the Budget Committee acted on proposals from the VPAA, approving 50% for one salary and establishment of two staff and eight faculty positions, but not a position for Distinguished Resident Artist.  The committee recommended that the VP of Academic Affairs work with the VP of University Advancement to fund the position.
XII. Other Committee Reports: Dr. Myers reported that the Faculty Handbook Committee is in the process of hiring a consultant.  By the April meeting they hope to have finished the process of adding to the Handbook new items approved by the Senate and reconciling current inconsistencies. 
XIII. Tenure Issues: The item was tabled until the President was available and a quorum was present.

XIV. Announcements: Appreciation was expressed to Dr. Gardner-Martin for providing refreshments for the meeting.

XV. The meeting was adjourned at 5:37.

Submitted by Michael Schroeder

